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REPORTS OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTORS ON SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL 
DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

Report by the Regional Director for the Eastern Mediterranean 

The Director-General has the honour to present to the Executive Board a report by 
the Regional Director for the Eastern Mediterranean which highlights significant 
developments in the Region, including matters arising from discussions at the 
thirty-seventh session of the Regional Committee. Should members of the Board wish to 
see the full report of the Regional Committee, it is available in the Executive Board 
room. 



REPORT OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR FOR THE EASTERN MEDITERRANEAN ON SIGNIFICANT 
REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

Thirty-seventh session of the Regional Committee 

1. The thirty-seventh session of the Regional Committee for the Eastern Mediterranean 
was held in Damascus, Syrian Arab Republic, from 8 to 12 October 1990. The Committee 
adopted sixteen resolutions and eight decisions. Eleven resolutions concerned programme 
matters : the annual report of the Regional Director; the proposed programme budget for 
the financial period 1992-1993 for the Eastern Mediterranean Region; use of national 
languages in health and medical education; maternal and infant mortality; leprosy; the 
leadership development programme in international health; iodine deficiency disorders； 
malaria; programmes in support of health for all； AIDS； and emergency preparedness and 
relief operations in the case of natural disasters. 

2. Administrative resolutions and decisions concerned reports of the Regional 
Consultative Committee； resolutions and decisions of regional interest adopted by the 
Forty-third World Health Assembly and by the Executive Board at its eighty-fifth and 
eighty-sixth sessions; nomination of a Member State to the Management Committee of the 
Global Programme on AIDS ; nomination of a Member State to the Policy and Coordination 
Committee of the Special Programme of Research, Development and Research Training in 
Human Reproduction; nomination of two Member States to the Management Advisory Committee 
of the Action Programme on Essential Drugs； and meeting of Member States of the Region 
at the time of the World Health Assembly. 

3. Three resolutions not falling under the above two categories, but related to health, 
adopted by the Committee concern health conditions in Kuwait under the Iraqi occupation; 
assistance to Jordan and other countries of the Region in coping with the burden of 
evacuees from Iraq and Kuwait; and health conditions of the Arab population in the 
occupied arab territories, including Palestine. It is to be noted that the first of the 
above resolutions requested the Regional Director, in consultation with the 
Director-General, to seek the necessary resources to meet the health care requirements of 
the Kuwaiti population in Kuwait； to appoint a resident WHO representative in Kuwait to 
supervise health services； and to establish a committee of experts to study the overall 
health situation in Kuwait, to take note of all medicaments, equipment and medical 
supplies available, to assess their usability and provide for their maintenance, and to 
report its findings to the Regional Director and the Director-General within one month of 
adoption of the resolution. The Regional Director is also requested to submit a report 
on the health situation in Kuwait to the Executive Board for its consideration and 
subsequent submission to the World Health Assembly. 

Highlights of regional activities 

4. Recognizing that the health-for-all goal through primary health care cannot be 
achieved by the health sector alone, and that to accelerate its achievement requires 
creative, collective leadership, the Regional Office organized intercountry colloquia on 
the subject and exposed groups of multidisciplinary high-ranking officials from various 
countries, as well as staff members at regional and country levels, to the Thailand 
experience of collective leadership. Four intercountry workshops on the development of 
health-for-all leadership are planned in countries of the Region during the current 
biennium, with the aim of training effective multidisciplinary resource persons to 
facilitate health-for-all leadership in their countries, and to train others through the 
conducting of similar country workshops. 



5. The experience of the Regional Office in the development of the basic minimum needs 
(BMN) approach within the district health system based on primary health care continues 
to grow and improve. BMN research and development activities are being implemented in 
three countries of the Region. Collective efforts, including the partnership of people, 
the governments and WHO, resulted in a dramatic change in the health and socioeconomic 
development of the villages under study in those countries. A collaborative programme 
involving four least-developed countries in the Region (Djibouti, Somalia, Sudan and 
Yemen) is being elaborated and will be financially supported by UNDP. 

6. The Regional Office is providing technical and financial cooperation to Member 
States to strengthen their district health systems, particularly in areas of management, 
including provision of supportive supervision, referral, iritersectoral coordination and 
community involvement. Despite the achievements of the Region in district health systems 
based on primary health care, considerable work remains to be done. 

7. With regard to hepatitis В control, the Regional Office has prepared three 
demonstration projects on the integration of hepatitis В into routine immunization and 
provided support for their implementation. Support is also being given to technology 
transfer and the production of hepatitis В vaccine in Egypt, Islamic Republic of Iran and 
Pakistan, with a view to achieving eventual regional self-sufficiency in this field. 

8. With support from the Regional Office, most of the countries of the Region have 
formulated and are implementing national plans for poliomyelitis eradication. All 
preparatory steps have been taken by national authorities to draw up and implement 
national comprehensive plans for elimination of neonatal tetanus. 

9. The Regional Office continues to extend technical and financial support to national 
and regional plans within WHO'S global strategy for AIDS prevention and control. Success 
has been achieved in the improvement of epidemiological surveillance, constitution of a 
national critical mass of trainers in psychosocial counselling and intervention 
development, development of curricula on AIDS and HIV infections, and integration of AIDS 
information in curricula for the training of medical, nursing and allied personnel. A 
regional centre for information exchange has been set up and its products have started to 
appear. 

10. A significant development in the countries of the Region has been the progress 
achieved by national programmes on mental health. Two activities in these programmes 
deserve special mention: the extension of mental health care services to the remote 
rural areas in many countries through task-oriented training of primary health care 
doctors and other staff; and the development of a mental health programme as part of the 
promotion of mental health and healthy life-styles. 

11. It is planned to produce two teachers‘ guides for adult and non-formal education, 
based on the material and components included in the prototype action-oriented school 
health curriculum for primary schools. Both guides are intended for urban and rural 
populations. 

12. With a view to ensuring appropriate planning and to upgrading managerial skills of 
laboratory staff, the Regional Office is planning to bring out two manuals : one on the 
practical aspects of internal quality control and external quality assessment, covering 
different laboratory disciplines to be used in laboratories at the primary health care 
level； and the other for potential national trainers in organization of national courses 
in laboratory management. The drafts of these manuals are under revision. 

13. A regional strategy on iodine deficiency disorders (IDD) control has been 
formulated. Several countries have taken up IDD control as a public health priority and 
are taking action to tackle the problem of IDD. A regional working group on IDD has been 
formed, which assists the Regional Office in the implementation of the regional strategy. 



14. A regional strategy to achieve the targets set for the International Drinking Water 
Supply and Sanitation Decade beyond 1990 has been prepared with the aim of accelerating 
water supply and sanitation coverage. More efforts will be made to enable countries to 
strengthen their capabilities in the areas of cost recovery and financial management. 

15. To cope with environmental problems caused by rapid urbanization in the Region, the 
Regional Office will concentrate on the improvement and development of integrated 
environmental health services and housing applying the concept of "healthy cities" and 
other suitable approaches. Efforts will also be made to incorporate health measures in 
development schemes. 

16. With regard to health risk assessment of potentially toxic chemicals and the control 
of environmental health hazards, the Regional Office will continue to provide technical 
support for the devising of information and warning systems, promotion of awareness, 
identification of priority activities, and preparation of national programmes on 
hazardous wastes, environmental pollution control, reuse of treated wastewater and 
strengthening of pollution analysis laboratories. 

17. Recent events in the area of health information support included the fourth meeting 
of the WHO/EMRO Committee on Publications and Documents, surveys carried out on mailing 
lists and the costs of printing and distribution in all the countries of the Region, 
initiatives related to copublication and national language programmes, and the further 
expansion of health literature services in the countries of the Region. Budgetary 
allocations for the 1992-1993 biennium reflect a continuing trend to devote increasing 
amounts to activities related to health and biomedical information. 


